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The staff of the Committee on Open Government is authorized to issue advisory opinions.  The ensuring staff advisory opinion is based solely upon the facts presented in your correspondence.
Dear 

We are in receipt of your request for an advisory opinion regarding application of the Personal Privacy Protection Law to certain records regarding yourself maintained by the Department of Health, and allegedly shared, in part, with an investigator at the Department of Labor.


While the Freedom of Information Law deals with rights of access conferred upon the public generally, the Personal Privacy Protection Law (Public Officers Law, Article 6-A) deals with rights of access conferred upon an individual, a “data subject”, to records pertaining to him or her. A "data subject" is "any natural person about whom personal information has been collected by an agency" [Personal Privacy Protection Law, §92(3)]. "Personal information" is defined to mean "any information concerning a data subject which, because of name, number, symbol, mark or other identifier, can be used to identify that data subject" [§92(7)]. For purposes of the Personal Privacy Protection Law, the term "record" is defined to mean "any item, collection or grouping of personal information about a data subject which is maintained and is retrievable by use of the name or other identifier of the data subject" [§92(9)].


To the extent that the records identify others, §96(1) of the Personal Privacy Protection Law states that "No agency may disclose any record or personal information", except in conjunction with a series of exceptions that follow. One of those exceptions, §96(1)(d), involves disclosure "

“to officers or employees of another governmental unit if each category of information sought to be disclosed is necessary for the receiving governmental unit to operate a program specifically authorized by statute and if the use for which the information is requested is not relevant to the purpose for which it was collected; …”
 Accordingly, to the extent that the Department of Labor required information for purposes related to its statutory responsibilities, and to the extent that such information may have been collected by the Department of Health, albeit for a different purpose, in our opinion, disclosure would be within the Department of Health’s discretionary authority under the Personal Privacy Protection Law.  


Further, while it is not within our authority to interpret provisions of the Public Health Law, we note that Section 230 permits the Department of Health the discretionary authority to disclose information regarding an investigation to “other duly authorized public agencies responsible for professional regulation or criminal prosecution.”  Notwithstanding correspondence from the Department of Health to the contrary, in our opinion, based on §230, it appears the Department of Health maintains the discretionary authority to share information with the Department of Labor insofar as the Department of Labor has regulatory authority over the issue.


We hope that we have been of assistance. 
